Nags Head Board Meeting Minutes

September 5, 2007


TOWN OF NAGS HEAD

BOARD OF COMMISSIONERS

REGULAR SESSION

September 5 , 2007
The Town of Nags Head Board of Commissioners met in the Board Room at the Nags Head Municipal Complex at 9:00 a.m. on Wednesday, September 5, 2007.  

COMRS PRESENT:
Mayor Renée Cahoon; Mayor Pro Tem Anna Sadler; Comr. Wayne Gray; 




Comr. Bob Oakes; and Comr. Doug Remaley

COMRS ABSENT:
None

OTHERS PRESENT:
Town Manager Charlie Cameron; Deputy Town Manager Bill Richardson; Town Attorney Ike McRee; Wayne Byrum; Butch Osborne; Dave Clark; Ralph Barile; Kim Kenny; Tim Wilson; Bruce Bortz; Kelly Wyatt; Mark Cross; Christopher Trembly; Christopher Jordan; Angela Welsh; Webb Fuller; Don Bryan; Bob Muller; Tom Wilcox; Marg Burke; Bob Hornik; Roc Sansotta; Bill Flowers; Margaret Frances Flowers; Gail Sonnesso; Dorothy Hope; Gus Zinovis; Andy Deal; George Moore; Seth Dobie; Karen Korback Phillips; and Town Clerk Carolyn Morris

CALL TO ORDER 

Mayor Cahoon called the meeting to order at 9:00 a.m.

RECOGNITION OF AUDIENCE MEMBERS

Mayor Cahoon recognized former Town of Nags Head Mayors Don Bryan and Bob Muller in the audience.  She also recognized former Town Manager Webb Fuller.  

MOMENT OF SILENT MEDITATION AND PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE 

A moment of silent meditation was followed by the Pledge of Allegiance. 

AUDIENCE RESPONSE
AUDIENCE RESPONSE - ROC SANSOTTA

Roc Sansotta, Nags Head resident; he learned a lot about the Town’s financial status through this year’s budget workshops; occupancy and property taxes via rental cottages are ways that the Town gets its funding; there are not enough houses now at full occupancy as they were during Fourth of July; many realty companies will be hurt if a major storm hits.  

AUDIENCE RESPONSE - BOB MULLER

Bob Muller, Nags Head resident and former Nags Head Mayor; along with former Mayor Nags Head Mayor Don Bryan and under the leadership of Freddie Hutchins a new non-profit group has been formed to purchase and operate Glenn and Pat Eure's Ghost Fleet Gallery as a non-profit arts center; he is not asking for funds but asking the Town to join with them to apply for a $200K grant from the Dare County Tourism Board - the non-profit group will raise the matching funds; the group's goal is to purchase the building free and clear; he asked the Board to include the project on an upcoming agenda for Board discussion and consideration, preferably at the September 19, 2007 mid-month meeting. 

AUDIENCE RESPONSE - BILL FLOWERS

Bill Flowers, grandson of owners of the historic Buchanan house; he is frustrated and disappointed by failing to preserve and protect the Historic District against inappropriate commercial growth; he did not work with those in authority some years ago for this purpose; the National Historic web site identifies many sites and their level of significance - the Nags Head Beach Cottage Row District is considered of "national" significance; the District is an  irreplaceable image of Nags Head’s history; if Mr. Zinovis does not withdraw his conditional use application, Mr. Flowers recommends that the Planning Board conditions be met; when meetings were held some years ago to preserve the District, nothing was finalized because direction changed to controlling and not helping those in the District; now the District faces distinction because of uncontrolled growth; Mr. Flowers is very interested in participating in a preservation group as long as his voice will be heard.

AUDIENCE RESPONSE - DOROTHY HOPE

Dorothy Hope, Mattie Midgett Store resident; her house is located next to the Zinovis house on the Mulligan’s Restaurant lot; she asked the Board to adhere to the Town’s Land Use Plan; she feels no consideration has been given to the Historic District; the Planning Board proposal/conditions are the only actions to mitigate the problem and she encouraged the Board to enforce their conditions; she is concerned about septic issues, parking in undesignated areas, increased density with numerous vehicles parked in the restaurant overnight; she feels that the Historic District has been diminished by the Mulligan’s Restaurant business; she asked for the support of the Board to maintain the Historic District.

There being no one else present who wished to speak, Town Attorney Ike McRee announced Audience Response closed at 9:20 a.m.

PRESENTATION BY THE GEM CENTER - GAIL SONNESSO
Gail Sonnesso, director of The Gem Center, provided a presentation to the Board on the Center which provides adult day services by family caregiver relief to those caring for loved ones with dementia and Alzheimer's related diseases.

Mayor Cahoon thanked Ms. Sonnesso for her presentation and spoke highly of the services The Gem Center provides.

RECOGNITION OF EMPLOYEES WITH YEARS OF SERVICE
Public Works Director Dave Clark introduced Water Services Superintendent Mark Cross to the Board.

On behalf of the Board, Mayor Cahoon recognized Mr. Cross for 25 years of service.  

INTRODUCTION OF NEW EMPLOYEES

Fire Chief Butch Osborne introduced Firefighters Christopher Jordan and Christopher Trembly who recently began working for the Town.

Planning Director Tim Wilson introduced Planner Angela Welsh who recently began working for the Town.

On behalf of the Board, Mayor Cahoon welcomed the new employees to Town employment.

CONSENT AGENDA

The Consent Agenda consisted of the following items:

-
Consideration of Tax Adjustment Report

-
Approval of Minutes

-
Consideration of resolution to surplus Town equipment

-
Replacement of Sanitation Pressure Washer

-
Resolution in support of entering into MOA with NC DOT for post-storm debris removal from NC Route 
1243, South Old Oregon Inlet Road
-
Request for Public Hearing to consider text amendment to Town Code Section 48-408(b)(14) Permitted 
Uses within the C-3 Zoning District to allow the use of "Exercise Studio, Dance Studio, and Martial Arts 
Studio" permitted within the same principle building occupied by other principal permitted uses listed 
within 
the C-3 District
-
Request for Public Hearing to consider text amendment to Town Code Section 48-408(b)(15) Permitted 
uses within C-3 Commercial Services District - proposed amendment would list new use "stone fabrication 
and sales and service" 

MOTION:   Comr. Gray made a motion to approve the Consent Agenda as presented.  The motion was seconded by Comr. Remaley which passed unanimously.

A copy of the Tax Adjustment Report, as approved, is attached to and made a part of these minutes as shown in Addendum "A".

The resolution to surplus Town equipment, as adopted, read in part as follows:

"WHEREAS, the Board of Commissioners of the Town of Nags Head, North Carolina desires to declare surplus and dispose of certain Town owned property.

'NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED by the Board of Commissioners of the Town of Nags Head that:

'(1)
The following described Town owned property is hereby declared to be surplus to the needs of the Town of Nags Head:


Dept.
Fixed 

Description

Original
Reason for

Disposal

Asset




Cost

Surplus

Method


Water Fund

Water Operations
810
9300

300,000 gallon water 
$51,110
Age and change
Online auction




tank located at NH 


in system hydraulics-




Town Hall built in 


replaced by Eighth




1963-1964



Street tower

'(2)
The Town Manager or his designee is hereby authorized to dispose of the listed items by any legal means allowable to include:    Donation to a non-profit organization, offering for sale at the next town public auction, Internet on-line offering, upset bid process, by destroying, etc."

The memo concerning the replacement of sanitation pressure washer, as approved, read in part as follows:

"Each year at this time Sanitation sends their pressure washer out to be serviced, to keep it in good working condition. However this year when it was checked, the vendor found that it will require a lot more work then usual to prepare it for another year of service. We started having problems this year with the pump and the heater, so we notified the service company to let us know how much it would cost to repair it. We have received the quote for the repair work, and a replacement, as well.

'We purchased the current pressure washer seven years ago.  These machines typically have a life expectancy of five to eight years under the best conditions.  The total cost for repair is $3,681.00 plus freight on the parts.  A new machine is listed at $6,872.00 (but the current sale price is $6,300.00). The price with the old machine traded in would be $5,800.00 plus freight and tax (freight is estimated at $250.00). If we replace the existing machine we can obtain the funds from Maint/Repair Equipment (580-543600), if a transfer is needed later in the year we can ask for it then from other lines within the Sanitation budget.  

'It is my recommendation that we replace the existing machine due to the fact that it will cost half the price of a new machine to rebuild one that is seven years old.  Sanitation depends heavily on the pressure washer to keep the town’s trucks clean and looking great."

The Resolution in support of entering into the Memorandum of Agreement (MOA) with NC DOT, as adopted, read in part as follows:

"WHEREAS, the attached Memorandum of Agreement (MOA) is made between the North Carolina Department of Transportation (NCDOT) and the Town of Nags Head for the emergency removal of debris during a declared State of Disaster or Imminent Threat of Disaster and/or a State of Emergency pursuant to Chapters 14 and 166A of the North Carolina General Statutes; AND

'WHEREAS, during a declared State of Disaster/Imminent Threat of Disaster/State of Emergency which implements the North Carolina Emergency Operations Plan (NCEOP), NCDOT may be called upon to perform certain functions, including the removal of debris from the right of way of public roads and streets, pursuant to the NCEOP; AND

'WHEREAS, the Town of Nags Head has requested authorization to perform certain of those NCDOT functions as set forth in the NCEOP in order to assure that its citizens are served and protected; AND

'WHEREAS, NCDOT and the Town of Nags Head have conferred as to the best methods and practices to allow the Town to assume these responsibilities, as identified in the Memorandum of Agreement.

'NOW THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED that the Nags Head Board of Commissioners does hereby support and endorse the Memorandum of Agreement with the North Carolina Department of Transportation authorizing the Town to perform post-storm debris removal on SR 1243 (South Old Oregon Inlet Road)."

PUBLIC HEARINGS 

Public Hearing to consider a site plan/conditional use application by Constantine “Gus” Zinovis for a detached single family dwelling on the same parcel as the principal use, Mulligan’s Restaurant  

Town Attorney Ike McRee announced the Public Hearing agenda item concerning the site plan/conditional use application for the detached single family dwelling on the same parcel as Mulligan’s Restaurant; he explained the conditional use process.

The following were sworn in by Town Clerk Carolyn Morris:  Bruce Bortz, Gus Zinovis, Tom Wilcox, Marg Burke, Bill Flowers, Dorothy Hope, and Bob Hornik.

Deputy Planning Director Bruce Bortz summarized the Staff Report which read in part as follows:

"GENERAL INFORMATION

'Applicant:  Constantine “Gus” Zinovis

'Application Request:  Site Plan/Conditional Use.

'Purpose:  Convert second story of existing building into a one-bedroom, single family dwelling, first floor to be used for storage only. Construct a 240 square foot (12’x20’) deck on the north side of the building.    

'Property Location:  4006 S. Virginia Dare Trail, Nags Head.

'Existing Land Use:  Restaurant.

'Zoning Classification of Property: C-2, General Commercial Zoning District.

'Zoning Classification of Surrounding Properties:  Property north and south of this site is zoned C-2, General Commercial.  The property east of this site, directly across S. Virginia Dare Trail is zoned R-1, Low Density Residential.  The property west of this site, directly across S. Croatan Highway, is zoned R-2, Medium Density Residential.  

'Land Use Plan Map/Policies: Land Use Plan classification is D-1, Developed.  This proposal is consistent with this land use classification.  The property is also located adjacent to the oceanfront “Historic District” identified by the land use plan.  Structures located on adjoining east and south parcels are listed on historical registers (Buchanan Cottage and Mattie Midgette’s Store).  The land use plan states “The historic district represents an irreplaceable part of Nags Head’s image and past.  The town shall carefully consider any proposed land use change not only within the district, but nearby that would diminish the uniqueness of homes in the district.”  (Policy 7, Chapter 16, Visual and Aesthetic Resources)

'HISTORICAL SIGIFICANCE

Midgetts Seafood (Zinovis Property) at 4006 South Virginia Dare Trail:    After WWII Mattie and Jethro Midgett Jr. constructed a commercial building on the lot just north of the “Mattie Midgett store. This building operated as an icehouse and fresh seafood establishment.

'Mattie Midgett Store and House also known as Nellie Myrtle Pridgen’s Beachcomber Museum, 4008 S. Virginia Dare Trail:   The property was placed on the National Register of Historic Places in 2004. The original house was built in 1914 as a two story frame store in Nags Head’s original soundside resort area by Mattie and Jethro Midgett. Mattie ran the store while her husband fished. In 1932 the Midgetts moved the store to its current location where it provided provisions for vacationing families in Nags Head. After the store was relocated the Midgetts built a two story frame house on the property in 1933. Following the “Great Atlantic Hurricane in 1944 which blew off the roof of the store, a one story south side addition was added to stabilize the original structure. (National Register of Historic Places-Continuation sheet. US Department of Interior)

'From an article in the Virginian Pilot regarding the Beachcomber Museum David Stick said “Let’s put it this way,” said Outer Banks historian David Stick, “I would say next to Jockey’s Ridge and the Wright Brothers Memorial, it is the most historically significant place on the northern Outer Banks. It is an integral part of the Nags Head Historic District” (from Virginian Pilot November 24, 2004 article by Catherine Kozak).
'SPECIFIC INFORMATION

Applicable Zoning Regulations:

'Use Regulations:  Restaurant with detached single family dwelling is a conditional use within the C-2, General Commercial District (Section 48-407(c) (27). 

'Lot Coverage- Lot coverage for this use shall not exceed 55 percent. Coverage may be increased to a maximum of 65 percent if open-face paving block or TurfstoneTM is used in place of surfaces such as concrete or asphalt.  Existing lot coverage for this site totals 45.7 percent.  Proposed lot coverage for this site is 45.9 percent, therefore, lot coverage is compliant.  

'Building Height- The maximum allowable height is 35 ft. from base flood elevation.  The height of the existing dwelling is compliant with zoning regulation.  No increase in height is proposed. 

'Architecture Design Standards:  This single family dwelling shall be exempt from the provisions of Town Code Section 48-370, Residential Design Standards.  

'Parking- Required parking for the proposed one-bedroom single family dwelling is a minimum of two (2) parking spaces.  This parking is being provided within the existing parking area for Mulligan’s Restaurant.  Planning staff determined the amount of required parking necessary for the existing restaurant to be thirty one (31) parking spaces.  Thirty five (35) parking spaces currently exist on the site. 

'Buffering/Landscaping – Buffering and Landscaping standards of Article XIII, Buffer Requirements are not required for single family dwellings.  

'Lighting – Single Family Dwellings are exempted from lighting regulations.   

'Water and Sewage Disposal: The Dare County Heath Department has issued an Improvement Permit for the change of use from accessory storage building to a one-bedroom apartment upstairs, storage only downstairs.  A separate water tap presently exists for the proposed single-family dwelling.  Town water department records show water usage of 27,500 gallons from August 2006 through July 2007 with an average water use of 4,000 gallons per sixty (60) day billing cycle. Included in the 27,500 gallons is 1,500 for the last billing cycle (6-4-07 to 8-2-07)

'Stormwater Management:  Stormwater management controls are not required for the proposed single family dwellings.  

'Traffic Circulation:  Approval of traffic circulation is not required for single family dwellings.  Since residential parking is proposed within the existing Mulligan’s Restaurant parking lot the Town Engineer did review the proposal and finds that overall traffic circulation will not be affected. 

'Zoning History:

· Zoning Permit #2006-38 issued on February 6, 2006 to Mr. Zinovis approving building as an accessory use commercial storage building.  This permit expressly prohibited residential use.

· Zoning Permit #2006-195 issued August 16, 2006 to Mr. Zinovis approving building as an accessory use commercial storage building.  This permit expressly prohibited residential use.

· Notice of Zoning Violation and Enforcement Order (NOV) issued to Mr. Zinovis on February 15, 2007 for unpermitted and illegal conversion of accessory building into a single-family dwelling.  The unpermitted conversion of the building additionally violated Building Code, Flood Ordinance, and Health Department regulations.  Occupancy of the structure was ordered to cease.

· Appeal is filed with the Board of Adjustment (BOA) by Mr. Zinovis on March 5, 2007 appealing the Zoning Administrator’s February 15, 2007 NOV.  This appeal was eventually withdrawn by Mr. Zinovis on May 8, 2007 and was not heard by the BOA.

· Board of Commissioners adopts a zoning text amendment on June 20, 2007 listing restaurants with detached single-family dwellings as a conditional use in the C-2 Zoning District.

'ANALYSIS AND STAFF RECOMMENDATION

Staff has reviewed the site plan for compliance with lot coverage, height, required yards and parking.  Staff finds that the request complies with all stated minimum ordinance requirements.  Accordingly, staff recommends approval of the conditional use permit.  Additionally, based upon unique and site specific factors that staff deems relevant in the consideration of this permit request, the following permit conditions are recommended for the Board’s consideration:  

1. Staff recommends that all concrete be removed from the Virginia Dare Trail right of way to establish a uniform edge of pavement consistent to properties to the north and south of the site. Staff further recommends that all surface and buried concrete shown on the site plan adjacent to the Virginia Dare Trail right of way be removed. Removal of the concrete will facilitate the infiltration of stormwater and also deter unrestricted vehicular parking.

2. Staff recommends that as a conditional use and given the historic designation of the area and the fact that the structures directly adjacent and south of the subject property (Mattie Midgett’s Store) and was placed on the National Historic Register in 2004-that all modifications to the exterior of the structure (including paint and signage) be submitted to the Board of Commissioners for review and consideration for approval whether or not a building permit is required. This recommendation is consistent with the Land and Water Use Plan.

3. When the restaurant was originally approved, the water consumption unit associated to the residence was transferred to the restaurant. A condition of the original approval was that the residence be abandoned and the use of the building would revert to an accessory use. Staff has researched the water use records and can find no evidence that a WCU was paid. Based upon these findings staff will assess one water consumption unit once the change of use has been approved unless the applicant can demonstrate otherwise.

4. The subject property shall not be occupied until all required permits and associated inspections are performed and approved.

5. The downstairs of the proposed single family residence shall be for storage only and no commercial use of the downstairs shall occur until approved by the Board of Commissioners.

'Planning Board. The Planning Board at their meeting on August 21, voted 4 to 2 to recommend approval of the conditional use application with the five recommended conditions listed above (recommendation number 2 was modified to restrict exterior finishes to non-pigmented products. A sixth condition was added to require a six foot fence be installed along the entire common property line between Ms. Hope’s property (Mattie Midgett’s Store) and Mr. Zinovis’ property. The fence is to match the fence that was recently erected on Ms. Hope’s property.

'Prior to the motion that passed on a 4/2 vote, a member of the Planning Board made a motion to recommend approval with the five recommended conditions above plus three additional conditions: (1) the building shall be owner occupied; (2) the occupancy should be limited to two individuals and (3) the proposed 240 square foot deck (12 feet by 20 feet) is out of proportion with homes in the historic district and should be eliminated. This motion failed to receive a second.

'Following the Planning Board meeting, staff made a quick survey of the homes in the historic district and it appears that the deck is not in proportion (deck size to house size) to other decks found in the historic district. Also, staff reviewed the Septic Improvement Permit #15041 from Dare County Department of Health. That improvement permit is void of any design criteria for the septic system and does not limit occupancy. Occupancy can be determined several ways-one is by assuming that there will be two occupants per bedroom or if a stated occupancy limitation on the Septic Improvement permit. Without an occupancy limitation by the County or Town through a conditional use permit, occupancy is not limited.

'Planning Board and Planning Staff recommended conditions.

1. All concrete shall be removed from the Virginia Dare Trail right of way to establish a uniform edge of pavement consistent to properties to the north and south of the site. In addition surface and buried concrete shown on the site plan adjacent to the Virginia Dare Trail right of way shall be removed. Removal of the concrete will facilitate the infiltration of stormwater and also deter unrestricted vehicular parking.

2. Staff and Planning Board recommends that as a conditional use and given the historic designation of the area and the fact that the structure is directly adjacent and south of the subject property (Mattie Midgetts Store) was placed on the National Historic Register in 2004 that : (1) all modifications to the exterior of the structure including signage shall be submitted to the Board of Commissioners for review and consideration for approval whether or not a building permit is required, and (2) exterior surface treatments shall be limited to non-pigmented coatings. This recommendation is consistent with the Land and Water Use Plan.

3. When the restaurant was originally approved, the water consumption unit associated to the residence was transferred to the restaurant. A condition of the original approval was that the residence be abandoned and the use of the building would revert to an accessory use. Staff has researched the water use records and can find no evidence that a WCU was paid. Based upon these findings, staff will assess one water consumption unit once the change of use has been approved unless the applicant can demonstrate otherwise.

4. The subject property (upstairs and downstairs) shall not be occupied or used in any way until all required permits and associated inspections are performed and certificate of completion issued. 

5. The entire downstairs of the proposed single family residence shall be converted to residential storage only in compliance with the National Flood Insurance Program and no commercial use of the downstairs shall occur until approved by the Board of Commissioners. 

6. The applicant shall install a six (6) foot high fence along the entire common property line with Ms. Dorothy Hope. This fence shall match the fence that was recently installed by Ms. Hope

'Staff would further recommend that if the conditional use application is approved, conditions one, three and six be completed in their entirety prior to the issuance any of the building permits for the single family residence.

'Board of Commissioners:

From the Town Code “Sec. 48-525. Application requirements for conditional uses.

The board of commissioners may approve permits for conditional uses in the zoning district where the conditional uses are specified by this chapter. The board of commissioners may impose such reasonable and appropriate conditions and safeguards upon these conditional use permits as to ensure that the spirit and intent of this chapter are preserved and that such conditional use will not adversely affect the public interest”

'In review of this application the Board of Commissioners is required to make the following affirmative findings of fact in accordance with Section 48-525 for this and all conditional use applications:

1. The applicant has met the requirements of the Town of Nags Head Zoning Ordinance, Subdivision Ordinance and other applicable ordinances. 

2. The use will not materially endanger the public health and safety if located where proposed and developed according to the plan as submitted.

3. The use as proposed will not overburden the fire fighting capabilities and the municipal water supply capacity of the Town."

Notice of the Public Hearing was published in the Coastland Times on Thursday, August 23, 2007 and on Thursday, August 30, 2007 as required by law.

Mayor Cahoon pointed out that between different uses the Town's ordinance will allow a fence up to 10 feet.  

Mayor Pro Tem Sadler confirmed with staff that all fees have been paid; she also confirmed that the septic permit for the dwelling does not list total occupancy. 

Comr. Gray was told in response to his question that the applicant was asked several times to vacate the premises.

Town Attorney Ike McRee was sworn in by Town Clerk Carolyn Morris.

Town Attorney Ike McRee responded to Comr. Gray that several letters had been forwarded to the applicant's attorney expressing concern about occupancy at the structure.

Comr. Oakes questioned allowable lot coverage; Deputy Planning Director Bortz explained that if turfstone is utilized, up to 65% is allowed. 

Mayor Pro Tem Sadler questioned parking for the house and for the restaurant; Mr. Bortz explained that some restaurants need more parking that what the ordinance requires.  

No further presentation was made by Town Staff. 

On Applicant's behalf

Bob Hornik, applicant's attorney with Brough law firm; other than the addition of a deck on the north side of the structure, there is no change to the site plan; the change is to add the residential use on the second floor; staff explained the application very well; he spoke concerning the proposed conditions by staff and Planning Board - if stormwater is an issue, the applicant has no problem ripping up the concrete; the applicant’s only plans for exterior of building include painting the door; photographs of the various decks attached to the buildings in the Historic District illustrate that the proposed deck is not uncommon in the area nor is the size of the deck uncommon in the area; applicant has no objection to the 4th or 5th proposed condition; re: the 6th condition - the applicant would like to contribute to the fence on the adjoining property; the proposed addition of the residential use on the property will not contribute to the issues but should improve the after-hour trespass issues because of the presence around the clock.

Comr. Gray questioned the security situation in the building; Mr. Hornik replied that he is aware that the neighbors mentioned the trespassers and having the building occupied may mean less opportunity for trespassing.

Gus Zinovis, applicant; his purpose is to live on the second floor of the structure; he has made mistakes in the past  and been reprimanded; his main concern is the restaurant business; he will do whatever he is asked to do; wants to make the building fit in better, i.e., he wants to utilize cedar shakes instead of paint.

Comr. Remaley questioned the trespassing issues; Mr. Zinovis stated that "No Trespassing" signs have been installed across the street to alleviate the problem of trespassers.  He stated further that he has never had to call the Police while he has owned it - the restaurant/bar is more of a restaurant than a bar. 

Mayor Pro Tem Sadler asked about hours of operation; Mr. Zinovis stated that his hours of operation were from 11 - 12 midnight.  He distributed a photograph of his sign - the Town Clerk was directed to include the photograph of the sign as part of the record which is attached to and made a part of these minutes as shown in Addendum "B".

Mr. McRee confirmed that Mr. Hornik had no re-direct questions to the applicant; there was no further evidence supplied by the applicant.  

Dorothy Hope, resident of Mattie Midgett's Store; asked the Board to consider the goals of the Land Use Plan and to preserve the Historic District; she asked how many properties are affected by the ordinance adopted to 1967 standards; she wants the applicant to conform to the Planning Board/staff conditions - she expressed desire for the 10' fence; she stated that she has contacted the Police and informed Mr. Zinovis; she emphasized her preference for a 10’ fence.  

No questions by Mr. Hornik.

Bill Flowers, Historic District property owner; he introduced his mother Margaret Frances Flowers; he has noticed people trespassing through his yard; signs were posted yesterday morning that state No Beach Access but sends no message to any patron of the restaurant; he is worried about his property as a non-resident property owner; he will serve wherever he is asked to serve to help with the preservation/protection of the district; he feels that everyone has to work together.

Comr. Oakes asked the Board to consider making the building owner-occupied since he plans to live there; Comr. Oakes is also concerned about the hours of operation.

Marg Burke, owns and lives across from the former Mulligan's Restaurant building; when Mr. Zinovis moved in, his issues were taken care of; the new Mulligan’s brought life to the previous business location; she stated that Mr. Zinovis was a great neighbor and she pointed out that there are a lot of variations in the Historic District.

No questions for Ms. Burke.

Tom Wilcox, non-resident property owner from Virginia Beach - owns property across from Mr. Zinovis' business; Mr. Zinovis has been a good friend and neighbor for 20 years; he has heard numerous rumors about Mr. Zinovis and wanted to speak; Mr.Zinovis wants to install cameras to keep better track of his business; some things are inevitable because of the nature of his business - things that Mr. Zinovis may not be able to control; Mr. Wilcox has no problem with Mr. Zinovis' request for the conditional use.

Mr. Hornik made a brief statement; according to the Town, there are no unsafe conditions in the building; this application isn’t about restaurant use, it’s about the addition of a residential use on the second floor of the secondary building on the site - he asked the Board to remain focused on this fact; he thanked the Board for their attention today.

Mayor Cahoon confirmed with Mr. Bortz that the site plan being reviewed by the Board is the same site plan reviewed by the Planning Board but not the same as what the Technical Review Board reviewed.

Comr. Oakes pointed out that the only one that can certify the building as being compliant is the Town Building Inspector who does the actual inspection - a secondary company cannot perform the official building inspection.

Mayor Pro Tem Sadler stated that she feels the Board is aware that the restaurant is not the issue - the issue is the added use that has been unpermitted up to this point that might be a dramatic detriment to the area. 

There being no one else present who wished to speak, Town Attorney Ike McRee closed the evidentiary phase.

Board discussion

Comr. Remaley said that one of his issues is the proposed deck - it would be in the best interest of the  neighborhood for installation of the deck on the north side of the house because of the on-going feud with neighbors.

Comr. Gray suggested several conditions including that the residence be owner-occupied with no more than two (2) occupants.  

Mayor Pro Tem Sadler said that there has been some misrepresentation of situations with problems on this property and she hopes that everyone can get to a point to make this work for all parties involved. 

Mayor Cahoon stated that items #4 and #5 show the existing bathroom downstairs would have to be compliant with NFIP standards - she suggested removing the downstairs bathroom. 

MOTION:   Comr. Gray made a motion to approve the conditional use application with the conditions identified by the Planning Board/Staff and Mayor Pro Tem Sadler which are as follows:

Condition #1
All concrete shall be removed from the Virginia Dare Trail right of way to establish a uniform edge of pavement consistent to properties to the north and south of the site. In addition surface and buried concrete shown on the site plan adjacent to the Virginia Dare Trail right of way shall be removed. 

Condition #2
(1) All modifications to the exterior of the structure including signage shall be submitted to the Board of Commissioners for review and consideration for approval whether or not a building permit is required, and (2) Exterior surface treatments shall be limited to non-pigmented coatings. 

Condition #3
Staff will assess one water consumption unit once the change of use has been approved unless the applicant can demonstrate otherwise.

Condition #4
The subject property (upstairs and downstairs) shall not be occupied or used in any way until all required permits and associated inspections are performed and certificate of completion issued. 

Condition #5
The entire downstairs of the proposed single family residence shall be converted to residential storage only in compliance with NFIP and no commercial use of the downstairs shall occur until approved by BOC.

Condition #6
The applicant shall install a ten (10) foot high fence along the entire common property line with Ms. Dorothy Hope. This fence shall match the fence that was recently installed by Ms. Hope - to extend 300.29’ from starting point of SVDT 

Condition #7
Owner-occupied with no more than two (2) occupants; ask Dare County to include occupancy requirement on septic permit 

Condition #8 
No deck 

Condition #9 
Install pylons (bollards and rope) to block vehicular access to SVDT 

Condition #10 
Move entrance to the north side which shall be the same size as the current entrance on the south side, subject to NC Building Code

Condition #11
Remove the downstairs bathroom

Condition #12
That Conditions #1, #3, and #6 be fulfilled before issuance of a building permit

And to find that the following required findings of fact have been met:

#1
The applicant has met the requirements of the Town of Nags Head Zoning Ordinance, Subdivision Ordinance and 
other applicable ordinances,

#2
The use will not materially endanger the public health and safety if located where proposed and developed according to the plan as submitted, and

#3
The use as proposed will not overburden the fire fighting capabilities and the municipal water supply capacity of the Town.

The motion was seconded by Mayor Pro Tem Sadler. 

AMENDMENT TO THE MOTION:   Comr. Oakes made a motion to amend the original motion to include the addition of a 120’ deck and to remove Condition #1 as Condition #9 satisfies it.  The motion was seconded by Comr. Remaley which failed 2 - 3 with Mayor Cahoon, Mayor Pro Tem Sadler, and Comr. Gray casting the NO votes.

CONTINUATION OF ORIGINAL MOTION:  The original motion passed 4 - 1 with Comr. Remaley casting the NO vote.

Town Manager Charlie Cameron, noting the phone calls that staff may receive, confirmed with the Board that two (2) occupants mean no more than two (2) occupants at any time.  

RECESS FOR LUNCH

The Board recessed for lunch at 12:02 p.m. 

RECONVENE FROM LUNCH

The Board reconvened from lunch at 1:07 p.m.  Mayor Cahoon noted that Comr. Remaley was not present.


COMR. REMALEY EXCUSED FROM REMAINDER OF MEETING

MOTION:  Comr. Oakes made a motion to excuse Comr. Remaley from the remainder of the meeting.  The motion was seconded by Comr. Gray which passed 4 - 0 (Comr. Remaley was excused.). 

Public Hearing to consider a text amendment to Town Code Section 48-91, Habitable Floors to allow first floor construction of coastal watch towers above the maximum 27 ft. height for habitable floors

Town Attorney Ike McRee announced the Public Hearing agenda item concerning coastal watch towers.

Zoning Administrator Kelly Wyatt summarized the Planning Board and Planning and Development staff memo which read in part as follows:

"Currently, the zoning ordinance limits the maximum height of a habitable residential floor to 27 feet.  The intent of this ordinance is to limit residential structures to three habitable floors.  Seth Dobie, with Shelter Projects Design, Inc., has applied for an ordinance amendment to Town Code Section 48-91, Habitable Floors to exempt the floor of a coastal watch tower from the 27-foot habitable floor height limitation.  This would allow a coastal watch tower meeting the design specifications of the Nags Head Residential Design manual to be constructed on top of a typical third habitable floor, which would put the floor of the watch tower at or above 28 feet.  This would allow a coastal watch tower to achieve a 360 view of the land and project above the main roof without reduction of ceiling heights for the three main stories below.

'Maximum height within the town has consistently been a topic of scrutiny and concern of both the board and the town citizens, most recently witnessed with consideration of amending hotel requirements.  Though staff has no objection to this proposal, staff likewise does not find a public benefit or zoning necessity to adopt this proposed amendment.  

'If the Board of Commissioners elects to approve this amendment staff would request that the top plate height of a coastal watch tower also be addressed for clarity.

'Land Use Plan Consistency Review

The Land Use Plan does not speak specifically to height of habitable floors, the proposed amendment is considered consistent with the Land Use Plan.  

'Board of Commissioners and Planning Board History
The Planning Board at their February 20, 2007 meeting voted three to two to recommend denial of this ordinance amendment request.  

'The Board of Commissioners at their April 25, 2007 meeting voted 2-2, the motion failed and the text amendment request was denied.  Minutes from this meeting are attached.

'Staff Recommendation

Though staff has no objection to this proposal, staff likewise does not find a public benefit or zoning necessity to adopt this proposed amendment.

'Planning Board Recommendation
The Planning Board, at its July 17, 2007 meeting, voted 4 to 2 to recommend approval of the proposed ordinance as presented."

Notice of the Public Hearing was published in the Coastland Times on Thursday, August 23, 2007 and on Thursday, August 30, 2007 as required by law.

Mayor Cahoon confirmed with staff that the Board is reviewing the same application as before; the applicant has paid a new fee and brought the proposal back for Board re-consideration.

Town Attorney Ike McRee declared the Public Hearing open at 1:14 p.m.

Seth Dobie, applicant; summarized the history of the application which was for a request for a watch tower with a floor that would be exempt from the building criteria of 27' for habitable floors; within confines of a watch tower is to raise the floor to a height that would allow the use of a watch tower as a "watch" tower; one watch tower per structure and not as an additional floor to the structure; because the vote was a tie vote the last time the Board of Commissioners heard this issue is why he re-submitted the application.

Mayor Cahoon questioned what is to prevent the tower from becoming another bedroom; Mr. Dobie stated that removal to accommodate the stairs, etc. makes for a very small room - his goal is to make use of a watch tower and not create another bedroom.

Karen Korback Phillips, non-resident property owner; her family property is on the old lone cedar hunt club; she built the second home for her extended family; she wants a watch tower to be used for "watching"; she wants a house that will take advantage of all of the views in Nags Head.

Dave Masters, Nags Head Cove resident; he is against any building being built taller than they are today; he feels if only one foot is being considered it should be able to be taken from elsewhere; the amendment should be allowed with this condition.

There being no one else present who wished to speak, Mr. McRee declared the Public Hearing closed at 1:20 p.m.

Comr. Oakes feels if there is no public harm, the request for people to use their homes as they please should be allowed which also makes the house more useable.

Mayor Cahoon pointed out that when the house is sold, it may end up being used differently. 

MOTION:  Comr. Oakes made a motion to adopt the ordinance concerning coastal watch towers as presented.  The motion was seconded by Comr. Gray which failed 2 - 2 with Mayor Cahoon and Mayor Pro Tem Sadler casting the NO votes (Comr. Remaley was excused.).

Public Hearing to consider a text amendment to Town Code Section 48-162(3), Parking Lot Requirements for Single and Two Family Dwellings and Town Code Section 48-163(4) Parking Lot requirements for all other uses other than single and two family dwelling units to allow the installation of plastic, reinforced grid products in lieu of asphalt or concrete for improving required parking spaces for all uses other than hotel and multifamily

Town Attorney Ike McRee announced the Public Hearing agenda item concerning allowing alternative standards for required parking spaces.

Zoning Administrator Kelly Wyatt summarized the Planning Board and Planning and Development staff memo which read in part as follows:

"The Board of Commissioners at their June 20th meeting discussed the need to investigate the use of alternative construction standards for required parking spaces.  The Board requested staff to present the attached proposal to the Planning Board at the July 17, 2007 meeting.  Please find attached a zoning text amendment that would allow an applicant to utilize plastic turf reinforced grid products in lieu of asphalt or concrete for improving required  parking spaces for all uses other than hotel and multifamily. Staff feels that hotels and multifamily have the potential for higher year round occupancy and all parking spaces should be improved. Currently 100% of the required parking spaces in a development have to be improved with either concrete or asphalt. The attached proposal would allow the applicant to use “plastic turf reinforcement grid products” for 20% of the required spaces. (Please find attached some information on these paving systems)

'These grid products have been around for many years and applications in the Town include the fire lane and a portion of the parking lot at the first Colony Inn and a fire lane at the Nags Head Elementary School. Common brand names for these products include “Geoweb”, Geoblock”, and “Grass Pave”. These systems involve placing plastic  grid pavers which often resemble a “honey comb” mat placed on the ground and filling the plastic cells with sand and then either seed or turf the parking space. Two major advantages to these pavers are they generate less stormwater and the development site as more “green space”. Generally our parking standards are based upon the maximum usage of a site and for most uses this would be three to four months during the summer tourist season. The remainder of the year these improved parking spaces gather stormwater and contribute to visual clutter. Drive aisles would need to be improved and curb stops would need to be provided to delineate the parking space. The intent of this amendment IS NOT to increase the developmental intensity of the site therefore these parking spaces improved with plastic pavers will count as lot coverage.

'The proposal also requires review by public safety and the Town Engineer for location and installation. Should this amendment be adopted, staff will work with the Town Engineer for the development of a “standard detail” for installation for residential uses. We currently have “standard details” for the installation of concrete pavers, stormwater basin setbacks, parking lot configurations etc.

'Land Use Plan Consistency Review

While these plastic products are not specifically mentioned in the 2000 Land and Water Use Plan, the Town has several goals towards preserving open space, stormwater management and aesthetic resources, therefore staff believed this proposal is consistent with the Land Use Plan

'Planning Staff Recommendation

The planning staff recommends adoption of this zoning text amendment.

'Planning Board Recommendation
The Planning Board voted unanimously to recommend approval of this proposed ordinance at its July 17, 2007 meeting."

Notice of the Public Hearing was published in the Coastland Times on Thursday, August 23, 2007 and on Thursday, August 30, 2007 as required by law.

Town Attorney Ike McRee declared the Public Hearing open at 1:46 p.m.

Bill Flowers, non-resident property owner; would hope this product would not be allowed where washovers are imminent and there should be some limitation as to where they can be used.

Andy Deal, Quible and Associates; he is involved in innovative stormwater issues and a believer in the proposed product/text amendment; he believes the 20% figure should be revisited in the future.

There being no one else present who wished to speak, the Public Hearing was declared closed at 1:49 p.m.

Comr. Oakes questioned how many builders would take advantage of this type of parking; he would prefer the Town start at 50% instead of the proposed 20%.

MOTION:   Comr. Oakes made a motion to adopt the proposed ordinance concerning alternative improved required parking spaces with modification to the ordinance to allow hotel/multi-family units to participate as well.  The motion was seconded by Mayor Pro Tem Sadler which passed 4 - 0 (Comr. Remaley was excused.).  

Town Clerk Carolyn Morris was directed to include a re-evaluation of this ordinance on the Board’s meeting agenda in one year. 

A copy of the ordinance concerning alterative improved required parking spaces, as amended, is attached to and made a part of these minutes as shown in Addendum “C”.

Public Hearing to consider a text amendment to Town Code Section 48-203, System Approval to prohibit pump and haul sewage disposal systems as an approved means of sewage disposal except as a temporary emergency measure while an existing sewage disposal system is being repaired and where such time period shall not exceed fourteen (14) days

Town Attorney Ike McRee announced the Public Hearing item concerning pump and haul sewage disposal systems.

Deputy Planning Director Bruce Bortz summarized the Planning Board and Planning and Development staff memo which read in part as follows:

"The Board of Commissioners at their meeting on August 1st enacted a moratorium on the practice of “pump and haul” as a method of sewage disposal in the Town. The Board of Commissioners also directed staff to bring back an ordinance that would accomplish this. Pump and haul is a practice where sewage from a house or business is piped directly to a holding tank. When the holding tank is full, a certified state approved hauler pumps the tank and transports the waste to an approved facility for treatment. Pump and haul can be used as a permanent repair option for residential uses when there are no other options available to treat the on-site sewage and where it is not possible to connect to a publicly owned sewage treatment system. A situation where this can occur in Nags Head is along the ocean front where coastal erosion has claimed enough land where the required State mandated  50 foot separation between a septic system and the mean high tide can not be obtained.

'The capacity of the holding tank is based upon the stated occupancy of the house. For example, a house with occupancy of eight individuals would be required to have a holding tank of 3,360 gallons. For comparison, the “typical concrete septic tank is either 1,250 or 1,500 gallons. State regulations do not require these tanks to be buried. A copy of the state regulations is attached.

'A copy of the moratorium adopted by the Board of Commissioners on August 1st stating the necessity of enacting a moratorium is attached. Also attached is an ordinance which would prohibit pump and haul systems as a permanent repair option. The ordinance however does allow for a pump and haul system to be used as a temporary measure (for a maximum of fourteen days) while repairs to an on-site sewage treatment system are made.

'Land Use Plan Consistency Review

The use of pump and haul systems for treatment of wastewater is contrary to the Town of Nags Head Land Use Plan 2000 which provides that the “preferred form of sewage treatment and disposal shall be the on-site septic systems”. The attached ordinance is consistent with the Land and Water Use Plan.

'Staff Recommendation 

Planning and Development staff recommends approval of the attached ordinance.

'Planning Board Recommendation
The Planning Board voted unanimously to recommend approval of this proposed ordinance at its August 21, 2007 meeting."
Notice of the Public Hearing was published in the Coastland Times on Thursday, August 23, 2007 and on Thursday, August 30, 2007 as required by law.

Town Attorney Ike McRee announced the Public Hearing open at 2:02 p.m.

George Moore, South Nags Head resident; asked the Board to think of the future of the oceanfront homes; pump and haul septic systems are good for certain areas; it is the obligation of the installer to come and pump the tank when there is an upcoming storm; he would like to see the Board review additional data and study the issue before a final decision is made.

There being no one else present who wished to speak, Mr. McRee declared the Public Hearing closed at 2:07 p.m.

Comr. Oakes feels this is a public health issue that should be addressed by the Board.  

It was confirmed with Town Attorney Ike McRee that the ordinance would be less restrictive if the number of days to allow a pump and haul sewage system as a temporary measure was modified. 

MOTION:   Comr. Oakes made a motion to adopt the amendment to the Town Code to prohibit pump and haul septic systems with the modification to the temporary pump and haul system use period from 14 to 30 days.  The motion was seconded by Mayor Cahoon which passed 4 - 0 (Comr. Remaley was excused.).

A copy of the ordinance concerning pump and haul sewage systems, as modified, is attached to and made a part of these minutes as shown in Addendum “D”.

REPORTS AND RECOMMENDATIONS FROM THE PLANNING BOARD AND THE PLANNING AND DEVELOPMENT DIRECTOR 

Consideration of site plan/permitted use application by Quible and Associates on behalf of Village Realty for renovation of existing vacant warehouse to Real Estate Rental Management Facility - zoned C-3, Commercial Service District, and located at 223 W. Satterfield Landing Road
Comr. Oakes requested to be recused from the discussion concerning Village Realty's request for renovation of an existing vacant warehouse.

MOTION:   Mayor Pro Tem Sadler made a motion to recuse Comr. Oakes from the discussion concerning Village Realty's request for renovation of an existing vacant warehouse.  The motion was seconded by Comr. Gray.

Town Attorney Ike McRee recommended that those who recuse themselves should also remove themselves from the meeting room.

CONTINUATION OF MOTION:  The motion passed 4 - 0 (Comr. Remaley was excused.).   Comr. Oakes left the meeting room.

Zoning Administrator Kelly summarized the Staff Report which read in part as follows:

"GENERAL INFORMATION

'Applicant:  Quible & Associates on behalf of Village Realty.

'Application Request:  Site Plan/Permitted Use.

'Purpose:  Renovation of an existing 16,836 sq. ft. warehouse to a 14,812 sq. ft. Real Estate Rental Management Facility.  The text amendment requesting that this new use be listed as a permitted use in the C-3, Commercial Services District was recommended for approval by the Planning Board at its November 21, 2006 meeting and adopted by the Board of Commissioners at its December 6, 2006 meeting.  Real Estate Rental Management Facility means a building containing those uses, including but not limited to, administrative offices and warehouse/storage areas for the convenience, maintenance, housekeeping and service of rental homes and properties.  

'Property Location:  223 Satterfield Landing Road, Nags Head.

'Existing Land Use:  Vacant Warehouse building, previously Nags Head Hammocks.  

'Zoning Classification of Property: C-3, Commercial Service Zoning District.

'Zoning Classification of Surrounding Properties:  Property north of this site, directly across Satterfield Landing Road is zoned C-3, Commercial Services District and C-2, General Commercial.  Property south of this site is zoned R-2, Medium Density Residential (Town of Nags Head Rec. Park).  Property east and west of the site is zoned C-3, Commercial Services District.   

'Land Use Plan Map/Policies: Land Use Plan classification is D-1, Developed.  This proposal is consistent with this land use classification.  The proposed use is additionally not identified as being inconsistent with stated land use policies.

'SPECIFIC INFORMATION

'Applicable Zoning Regulations:

'Use Regulations:  Real Estate Rental Management Facilities are a listed permitted use in the C-3 District (Section 48-408(b) attached).

'Lot Coverage- Due to the sites location within the 1,200 ft. Fresh Pond AEC but outside of 500 ft. buffer the allowable lot coverage is at 45% of the total lot area.  Permeable Surface and Open Space percentages are set forth in Section 48-408(d) Dimensional Requirements, and are attached for your review.  Staff has reviewed the proposal for compliance with this provision and finds compliance.

'Building Height- The maximum allowable height for this structure is 35 ft. from grade.  The existing warehouse is less than 35 ft. in height and therefore compliant.  

'Architecture Design Standards: Architectural requirements do not apply to structures within the C-3 Zoning District.

'Parking- Required parking for this project is being provided in compliance with the Real Estate Rental Management Facility standard of one space per each 200 sq. ft. of office space plus one space for each employee affiliated with any warehouse/storage use with a minimum of two spaces.  Nineteen (19) spaces are required for the office use and a minimum of two (2) spaces for the warehouse/storage use.  Twenty one (21) spaces are required and twenty one (21) spaces have been provided, therefore the proposed parking is adequate.  Parking along the western most boundary is existing, the entrance and parking on the eastern boundary is proposed new driveway and parking.  

'Buffering/Landscaping – The use, Real Estate Rental Management Facility is considered a High Impact Use, requiring a Buffer Yard “G” along the southern lot line as it abuts a residential district.  This buffer yard requirement consists of a buffer no less than 25 ft. in width containing at least three rows of plantings.  These plantings shall be installed at a minimum of 5 ft. in height to obtain a height of 10 ft. in five years.  Trees shall be on 10 ft. centers and at least 80% of the plantings comprised of locally adaptive evergreens.  Approval of an alternate buffer plan has been requested along the southern boundary.  Section 48-487, Alternate methods of Compliance, allows the Town to approve an alternate or innovative landscaping plan provided that the proposed alternate material or method of installation is for the purpose intended, and at least the equivalent of that specifically prescribed by the ordinance in quality, number, effectiveness, durability, hardiness, appearance, maintenance and performance.  Staff finds that the proposed alternative meets the intent of the Buffer Yard G, provides adequate screening for adjacent residential properties and would recommend approval of the alternate landscape plan.  This site must also comply with the commercial vegetation preservation ordinance of Section 48-371(g).  A minimum of 15% of the lot area must be provided in landscaping, 163 plantings are required to meet this requirement, 163 are proposed therefore the site is compliant with Section 48-371(g). 

'Lighting- Planning staff has reviewed and approved the proposed lighting plan for this project.  

'Water and Sewage Disposal: A site review by the Dare County Health Department is currently in process.  A copy will be provided to the Town once it is issued.  

'Stormwater Management:  Proposed commercial use is required to manage the first 4.3 inch of rainfall on-site.  Stormwater calculations have been provided by Quible & Associates and reviewed for suitability by Town Engineer, David Ryan.  Mr. Ryan has approved the plan as compliant with town code stormwater requirements.

'Traffic Circulation:  Traffic circulation has been reviewed and approved by Town Engineer, David Ryan.  Two driveways have been proposed off of Satterfield Landing Rd. Section 48-163(17), Special Curb Cut Requirements, states that more than one curb cut from this street is allowed only if the Board of Commissioners determines that the drive is necessary or desirable to facilitate traffic flow.  The Town Engineer has expressed the desirability of the second entrance for traffic circulation and Planning Staff, Fire and Public Safety support the placement of the proposed driveway as shown. 

'Public Services:  The Public Works Department has reviewed and approved the site plan for connection to town public water.  

'Fire:  The revised sprinkler plans need to be reviewed and approved by the Nags Head Public Works and Fire Department prior to issuance of Building Permits.  

'CAMA:  The existing warehouse is located within the Fresh Pond AEC and therefore this proposed conversion will require a CAMA Minor Permit.

'ANALYSIS

'Staff finds that the proposed use does meet the use standards of a Real Estate Rental Management Facility, a permitted use in the C-3 District.  Staff has reviewed the site for compliance with Lot Coverage, Height, Landscaping and Lighting and has found compliance in these areas.

'The Town Engineer has determined the site plan to be compliant with town stormwater management requirements and traffic circulation.

'Public Works has reviewed the site plan and have no objections to the site plan.

'The Fire Department and Public Works must review and approve the sprinkler plans prior to issuance of Building Permit.  

'STAFF RECOMMENDATION

Based on the above review staff recommends that the application be approved as presented with the following five conditions.

1. Board of Commissioners approval of the Alternate Landscape Buffer as shown on the southern boundary.  

2. Board of Commissioners approval of two driveways along Satterfield Landing Road.

3. Approval of sprinkler plans by Fire and Public Works Department prior to issuance of Building Permit.

4. Obtain appropriate CAMA Permits prior to issuance of Building Permit.

'PLANNING BOARD RECOMMENDATION

The Planning Board, at its August 21, 2007 meeting voted unanimously to recommend approval of the site plan/permitted use with the conditions noted above."

Andy Deal, Quible and Associates representing the applicant Village Realty; they agree to staff's conditions.

Mayor Cahoon questioned Town Manager Cameron about a recent discussion regarding using the building immediately.  Town Manager Cameron explained that the applicant has requested to occupy the premises for guest operations immediately.   He stated that he was not in receipt of the application from Village Realty to occupy the building by September 15, 2007 so that permission has not been granted.

Andy Deal, Quible and Associates; he stated that the only nonconformity to the site is the rear landscape buffer and the lighting nonconformity and the change of use would not intensify those nonconformities; the application has not yet been forwarded to and reviewed by staff; if allowed, only a certain number of employees would be able to work in the building.

Webb Fuller representing Village Realty; he explained that the legislative process to change the Town Code so that they can make use of the building and the administrative process to occupy the building sooner are completely different issues; today the Board is being asked to consider the site plan only.  

Planning Director Tim Wilson explained that zoning approvals are permitted two (2) ways - commercial uses via the Board of Commissioners - other uses may be permitted administratively by the Zoning Administrator only if the use does not generate any new or intensify any existing site nonconformities.

MOTION:  Comr. Gray made a motion to approve the site plan from Village Realty with Planning Board/staff recommendations as presented.  The motion was seconded by Mayor Pro Tem Sadler which passed 3 - 0 (Comr. Oakes and Comr. Remaley were excused.).

Comr. Oakes returned to the meeting room.

Revisit of agenda item concerning Public Hearing to consider text amendment to Town Code Section 48-203 System Approval to prohibit pump and haul sewage disposal systems

Mayor Cahoon noted that the resolution included in the agenda item backup materials for the pump and haul sewage disposal systems was inadvertently overlooked.

MOTION:  Mayor Pro Tem Sadler made a motion to adopt the Resolution opposing Pump and Haul septic systems as presented.  The motion was seconded by Comr. Oakes which passed 4 - 0 (Comr. Remaley was excused.).

The Resolution concerning opposition to pump and haul sewage disposal systems, as adopted, read in part as follows:

"WHEREAS The Town of Nags Head is a unique ocean and sound oriented resort community bordered on the east by the Atlantic Ocean and to the west by the Roanoke Sound, an integral part of the Albemarle-Pamlico estuarine system; AND

'WHEREAS The Town of Nags Head Land and Water Use Plan 2000 states the town’s vitality and well being depends heavily on water quality to bring people to the community and to provide recreational and aesthetic amenities critical to the town’s existence; AND

'WHEREAS The density of development in the town is of additional importance to the town’s vitality and well being. The Town of Nags Head has determined low density development is the desired level of development.  An important method of maintaining low density development is through the use of conventional on-site wastewater treatment systems; AND

'WHEREAS Certain property within the Town of Nags Head is detrimentally impacted by the erosive effects of wind and water along the ocean and sound resulting in the loss of the ability to treat wastewater with conventional on-site wastewater treatment systems; AND

'WHEREAS The Town of Nags Head is now aware of a proposal to provide residential wastewater treatment with a pump and haul system that relies on a tank to hold wastewater until pumped and disposed of off-site in an approved treatment system.  The Town of Nags Head has determined that up to 11 residential properties may be considering a pump and haul system as a method of wastewater collection, treatment and disposal; AND

'WHEREAS The inability of property to treat wastewater with conventional on-site wastewater treatment systems because of the erosive effect of the ocean or sound waters is indicative of property that is located in a dynamic and volatile area prone to overwash or other negative consequences of storm events; AND

'WHEREAS The location of tanks holding up to 3,000 gallons of wastewater in such areas increases the risk that ocean or sound waters may become contaminated through the loss of a tank and contents during a storm event to the detriment of the Town of Nags Head as well as the loss of aesthetic and visual quality valued by the town, its residents and visitors with the potential placement of 3,000 gallon wastewater holding tanks throughout the town; AND

'WHEREAS The use of pump and haul systems for treatment of wastewater is also contrary to the Town of Nags Head Land Use Plan 2000 which provides that the “preferred form of sewage treatment and disposal shall be the on-site septic systems".

'NOW THEREFORE BE IT RESOLVED That the Town of Nags Head Board of Commissioners urge the Dare County Health Dept. to deny any applications for pump and haul wastewater systems.   The Health Dept should find, as the town does, that the risk to the health, safety and welfare of the town outweighs the need for the wastewater permit.

'BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED That the town requests the Coastal Resources Commission and the North Carolina Board of Health consider and adopt rules and regulations that forbid the installation of pump and haul waste water systems.  This Resolution shall not apply to situations for temporary use of pump and haul septic systems, if necessary for the period of the emergency repair/replacement of an on-site septic system, for a period of time not to exceed 30 days."

Proposed text amendment to Town Code Section 48-284(2)(c) regulating size and placement of freestanding commercial signs on properties fronting on more than one public right-of-way

Planning Director Tim Wilson summarized the agenda summary sheet which read in part as follows:

"Attached is a proposed ordinance drafted at the request of the Mayor to address commercial sign regulations.  The ordinance currently allows two freestanding signs to be located on a property that has frontage on more than one right of way.  The proposed ordinance would establish a maximum of two freestanding signs for property located on corner lots and set forth criteria for such lots having frontage on both US 158 and NC 12.  This item will be presented for discussion at the Board Meeting."

MOTION:   Mayor Pro Tem Sadler made a motion to initiate the process for the freestanding commercial signs text amendment as presented.  The motion was seconded by Comr. Oakes which passed 4 - 0 (Comr. Remaley was excused.).

NEW BUSINESS

Consideration of Board/Committee appointments 

MOTION:   Mayor Pro Tem Sadler made a motion to appoint Angelina Lowe to the Planning Board vacancy.  The motion was seconded by Comr. Gray which passed 4 - 0 (Comr. Remaley was excused.).

No other action was taken by the Board concerning Board/Committee appointments.  It was noted that several  terms would be expiring at the end of 2007/beginning of 2008 and would be returning to the Board for consideration of appointment.

ITEMS REFERRED TO AND PRESENTATIONS FROM TOWN ATTORNEY 

Town Attorney Ike McRee - Update on Beacon Motel

Town Attorney Ike McRee reported that the Beacon Motel property owners' attorney has proposed a settlement concerning the removal of the structure in the Baltic Street Beach Access right-of-way.  Mr. McRee has asked that this proposal be submitted to the Town in writing.  

Town Attorney Ike McRee - Consideration of ordinance banning spear fishing within 300 feet of any fishing pier 

Town Attorney Ike McRee presented the ordinance banning spear fishing within 300 feet of any fishing pier.

Mayor Cahoon confirmed with Police Chief Byrum that he has only heard of two (2) complaints during his 20 plus year tenure and does not feel it is a major issue. 

MOTION:   Comr. Gray made a motion to disapprove the proposed ordinance.  The motion failed for lack of a second.

MOTION:  Mayor Pro Tem Sadler made a motion to readdress the proposed spear fishing ordinance when Comr. Remaley was present.  The motion was seconded by Comr. Oakes which passed 4 - 0 (Comr. Remaley was excused.).

Town Attorney Ike McRee - Surfside Drive trespassing issue

Town Attorney Ike McRee reported on a trespassing and property dispute issue among property owners on Surfside Drive - the Shonnard property owners report that their west side easement access road was built on top of their septic tank/drainfield and vehicles are driving over their septic tank.   It was explained to the Shonnards that the Town’s position was only as facilitator and that while the Town will assist where possible, it was up to the property owners to resolve.

ITEMS REFERRED TO AND PRESENTATIONS FROM TOWN MANAGER 

Town Manager Cameron - Discussion and request for authorization for funding to purchase portable computerized Sign Board

Town Manager Cameron requested approval to purchase a used portable computerized Sign Board.  The Sign Board would allow for the programming of up to 99 computerized messages for any type of information, i.e., fireworks, storms, etc.  Funds are available in Police Facility Fees.   He requested that the Board authorize him to purchase a used Sign Board in the amount of $10,000 plus shipping costs.

It was Board consensus to authorize Town Manager Cameron’s request to purchase a portable computerized Sign Board. 

Town Manager Cameron - New Police vehicles

Police Chief Byrum reported that a recent bid opening reviewed an alternative to the previous Ford Crown Victorias usually purchased by the Town.  Recently purchased by the Police Division were two (2) Chevrolet Impalas and three (3) Dodge Chargers which are better suited to Police work.

Town Manager Cameron - Update on critical stress team debriefing training

Human Resource Coordinator Bonita Hurdle recently voluntarily attended a weekend of training to become a member of the County's Critical Stress Debriefing Team.   The Team provides counseling during times of grief such as during last year's Town of Southern Shores tragedy.   Town Manager Cameron commended Ms. Hurdle for her initiative. 

Town Manager Cameron - Update on ocean outfalls stakeholders meeting

Town Manager Cameron reported that at the recent ocean outfall stakeholders meeting, DENR selected the Conch Street site as the beta test site for installation of the ocean outfall treatment filter system.   He also noted that repair of the Conch Street outfall is scheduled to take place in the Fall of 2007.  

Public Works Director Dave Clark pointed out that without a lot of rain DOT has not been able to do much testing of the outfalls; however, what is being seen is not a result of human contamination but appear to be from birds and other sources.  

Mayor Cahoon asked that the Board be kept updated on this issue.

Town Manager Cameron - Update on US 158 multi-use path

Public Works Director Dave Clark stated that plans for the US 158 multi-use path have been sent to the NC DOT District Office; he expects to receive this week clearance to go to bid and to hopefully begin construction this year.  Because federal money is being used, additional contract pages will be added to the current contract. 

Town Manager Cameron said that there are new procedures for NC DOT staff just to control the revised contract requirements with Federal and State contracts; the companies to bid have to be on an approved vendor list maintained by NC DOT.

Mr. Clark expects that next week copies of the contract will be distributed for review. 

Town Manager Cameron - Right-of-way complaint

A complaint in the Village at Nags Head Masters Subdivision concerning construction of a hardened structure in the right-of-way is being investigated.  A survey has been ordered and Town Manager Cameron will report back to the Board.

Town Manager Cameron - Budget Books

Town Manager Cameron reported that new budget books are available in the Board Room to be picked up by Board members after today's meeting. 

Town Manager Cameron - Glad to be back at work

Town Manager Cameron stated that he is glad to be back at work at his first Board of Commissioners meeting since his surgery; he expressed his appreciation to the Outer Banks Hospital, Dare MedFlight, Norfolk Sentara medical staff, and to Board members, Town employees, family/friends, and citizens for all their thoughtfulness and prayers. 

Board members expressed their appreciation that Town Manager Cameron was back to work as well as their appreciation to Deputy Town Manager Bill Richardson for his help during Town Manager Cameron's absence.

MAYOR’S AGENDA

Mayor Cahoon - Items for September mid-month Board meeting 

The DCTB Restricted Fund Grants and Bob Muller's proposed art project is to be included on the September 19, 2007 Board of Commissioners mid-month meeting agenda.

Mayor Cahoon - Consideration of timeline for text amendment resubmittals
Mayor Cahoon asked Board members to consider a Town Code amendment that would provide a timeline for text amendment resubmittals. 

Mayor Cahoon - Request for Closed Session
Mayor Cahoon requested a Closed Session to discuss attorney/client privilege in accordance with GS 143-318.11(a)(3).

Mayor Cahoon - Proposed DWQ changes to Coastal Stormwater Rules 

Mayor Cahoon reported on changes proposed by the Division of Water Quality (DWQ) to include extending the existing 30' setback for shellfish waters to 50'; changes would affect the soundside buffer yards and lots within one half mile of shellfish waters; a high density project would need a structurally engineered stormwater system on site.  

The proposed DWQ changes would affect all 20 coastal counties.  Mayor Cahoon directed staff to include on the September 19, 2007 mid-month Board meeting a resolution to be forwarded to State elected officials and the 20 coastal counties opposing changes to Title 15A. Dept. of Environment and Natural Resources; staff is also to provide copies to Planning Board members.

Mayor Cahoon - Architecture Regulations powerpoint presentation

Mayor Cahoon provided a brief PowerPoint slideshow presentation detailing the various types of commercial architecture, both Nags Head style and non-Nags Head style that currently exist in the Town.  She stated that it is time for a roundtable discussion to determine where the Town is headed, i.e., should the Town continue to allow big box stores.

A round-table discussion/workshop to address where the Town is going architecturally will include the Board of Commissioners, the Planning Board, Historic District property owners and interested citizens and is scheduled for Wednesday, October 17, 2007 at 7:30 p.m. in the Board Room.

BOARD OF COMMISSIONERS AGENDA 

Comr. Gray - Withdraw of agenda item #23 concerning exempt of west side residential dwellings from residential architectural design standards 

Comr. Gray withdrew the agenda item concerning the text amendment to exempt "category 2" residential dwellings (5 bedroom, less than 3,500 square feet) located on west side of US Hwy 158 from northern corporate town limits to Village at Nags Head SPD-C Zoning District from residential architectural design standards. 
Comr. Gray - Veteran's Day celebration

This year's Veteran's Day celebration falls on the same day (November 11th) as the OBX Marathon.  It has been determined to forego the Veteran's Day celebration this year which in no way diminishes the importance of Veteran's Day.  

Comr. Gray - Career development/employee benefits

Comr. Gray stated that he will report on career development / employee benefits at the latest by the October 3, 2007 Board of Commissioners meeting. 

Comr. Gray - Dare County Shoreline Commission

The Dare County Shoreline Commission met last month and discussed the sand fencing project.   Comr. Gray stated that he explained to the Commission that the Town would like to participate in the project but will not pursue it further until after the current hurricane season. 

Comr. Gray - Northridge Subdivision drainage

Comr. Gray stated that he recently met with State officials concerning the Northridge Subdivision drainage issues with no resolution.   Staff is to begin looking at potential resolutions the Town can review for Northridge this Fall 2007. 

Comr. Gray - US 158 Multi-use Path

Comr. Gray asked if the proposed US 158 multi-use path could be extended from the northern border of Town to Carolinian Circle one block further to W. Oak Knoll Drive.  This would allow Nags Head Acres and Nags Head Pond subdivisions to have access to the path.

Town Manager Cameron noted that the Town would be required to pay for the extension; Public Works Director Dave Clark explained that the path ended at Carolinian Circle because that is where the curb/gutter ended - a  different standard would apply to include drainage work if the path is extended to Oak Knoll Drive.

Comr. Oakes feels the Town should stick with the original project plans at this time.

Mr. Clark said that he would provide additional information to the Board on Comr. Gray's request for the path extension for their information and review.  He stated further that there is still plenty of time to do some tweaking to the original plan before the August 2008 grant deadline.

Mayor Cahoon - Recommendations on preserving/protecting the Historic District

It was Board consensus for Deputy Planning Director Bruce Bortz to forward Historic District preservation recommendations to the Historic District property owners.

Mayor Pro Tem Sadler - Looking for Town short/long-range goals

Mayor Pro Tem Sadler suggested workshops to discuss Town short/long-range goals.  

A workshop to discuss Town short/long-range goals has been scheduled for Wednesday, October 17, 2007 at 7:30 p.m. in the Board Room.

Mayor Pro Tem Sadler - Art project suggestion by Bob Muller during Audience Response

Staff was directed to include on the September 19, 2007 mid-month meeting a discussion of Bob Muller's art project suggestion for Glenn Eure’s Ghostfleet Gallery. 

Mayor Pro Tem Sadler - Parking tickets issued by the Town

Mayor Pro Tem Sadler noted that Police Chief Byrum will be re-doing the Police Division monthly reports to identify more clearly the number of parking tickets issued. 

Mayor Pro Tem Sadler - Sign Committee

Mayor Pro Tem Sadler reported that the Sign Committee will be prepared to present its recommendations for Town signage at the October 3, 2007 Board meeting.

Town Manager Cameron stated that he met with Deputy Public Works Director Ralph Barile and NCDOT Allen Russell.

Mayor Pro Tem Sadler - The Gem Center

Mayor Pro Tem Sadler asked the Board to think of the future and that as the population ages the need for services provided by The Gem Center will be greater.  She also asked the Board to consider some of the land that is owned by the Town to be used by The Gem Center.     

Mayor Pro Tem Sadler - Update on Jennette's Pier Project Committee

Mayor Pro Tem Sadler provided an update on the Jennette's Pier Project - plans are for a 1000' pier, pier house, bathhouse, and innovative and environmentally friendly features.  The next step is for the NC Aquarium to go to the Counsel of State to receive ownership of the property.  

Plans for the new pier site have not been formally approved - it is expected to take two (2) years to construct and the Town will be able to utilize portions of the site another summer; after that it will be in the construction phase with some limited access during that time.  

The County of Dare and the Clean Water Management Trust Fund were thanked for providing funds - the Town was asked if they are interested in moving the lifeguard buildings off the property rather than being destroyed; Town Manager Cameron stated that the buildings are square and can be transported only in a limited manner.

Mayor Cahoon directed staff to bring back a recommendation as to whether it is viable to move the Pier lifeguard cottages, taking into account cost and where they would be moved, etc., for discussion at the October 3, 2007 Board meeting. 

Comr. Oakes - Sand Fencing Project

Comr. Oakes suggested that the Board consider utilizing a contractor to do the Town's sand fence installation as part of the Dare County Shoreline Commission sand fencing project.  

CLOSED SESSION

MOTION:  Mayor Cahoon made a motion to enter Closed Session in order to preserve the attorney/client privilege in accordance with GS 143-318.11(a)(3).  The motion was seconded by Mayor Pro Tem Sadler which passed 4 - 0 (Comr. Remaley was excused.).   The time was 4:35 p.m.

OPEN SESSION

The Board re-entered Open Session at 4:54 p.m.  Town Attorney Ike McRee reported that during Closed Session the Board consulted with and provided direction to the attorney to appeal a Board of Adjustment decision in File No. ZV2007-14.
ADJOURNMENT

The Board adjourned to the mid-month meeting scheduled for Wednesday, September 19, 2007 at 7:30 p.m. in the Board Room.   The time was 4:55 p.m.
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